MINUTES
Council of Counseling Psychology Training Programs

Business Meeting 8/6/11
1. Welcome and introductions

2. Roll call—Jon Schwartz

3. Approval of minutes of Business Meetings at 2011 Midwinter Conference

Unanimously approved

4. Award Presentations—Angela Ferguson

a. Outstanding Graduate Student Award:  Don E. Davis  (Virginia Commonwealth University)

b. Lifetime Contributions to Education and Training:  Nancy Elman.  (Remarks included thanks to CCPTP for being her peer support; encouragement to us to mentor new TDs; exhortation to take our leadership of the field as a primary mission.)
5. Executive Board Reports

a. Treasurer—Lonnie Duncan
Beginning balance 8/13/2010 = $19,554.95

Additional assets = $39,843.29 (Bank of America CD)

Income since 8/13/2010 = $33,575.00

Expenditures = $33,847.76

Ending Balance = $19,282.12

Net loss = $272.83
(Margo Jackson noted that we will apply for a BEA grant for Midwinter 2012.)

b. Past Chair—Mike Scheel.  Update on masters accreditation.  MCAC accreditation standards have been drafted, public comment period is closed, and standards are finalized.  MCAC is now working on training site visitors.  Among CCPTP programs, 11 have expressed interest in being among the initial accreditation group.  (More are welcome.)  Mike Scheel and Nadya Fouad are heading this working group.  

Donna Thomas attended the ACA meeting where the new accreditation process was announced.  Additional involvement with ACA on the part of SCP member programs is desirable.

SCP is willing to finance a work group (Nadya Fouad, Margo Jackson, Jim Lichtenberg, and Mike Scheel) to develop benchmark competencies.  This is an opportunity to shape master’s training.

Mike (and who else?) have drafted a model letter TDs can send to state licensing boards to educate them about masters level accreditation.  Interested TDs can request a copy of the letter from Margo Jackson.

(Margo Jackson emphasized the seriousness of this issue, which has the potential to damage CP as a discipline.  From a positive perspective, this new accreditation provides CP with the opportunity to define best practices in training at the masters level.)
c. Chair-Elect-Designate and CCTC representative—Mark Leach.  Subcommittee (Mark Leach, Tammi Vacha-Haase) is contacting programs with match rates under 75%.  (Purpose:  assessment, mentoring?)

CCTC discussions on AAPI.  Hour cap?  (Range was 15 to 3500.)  CCTC voted to move toward universal accreditation (PhD, internship, post doc).  (Psychology currently does not require accreditation for licensure.)  Challenges:

· Many programs do not even go through the match

· Some programs have captive internships

· How do we move these programs in the direction of accreditation?

· Many internship sites:  single supervisor; 1 intern per year

· (How can we support them?)

Collaborative group (including BEA, CCPTP (Mark Leach)).  Mark is willing to discuss in more detail individually. 

d. Chair-Elect—Kathie Chwalisz.  February 9 (pre-conference).  February 10-11 is conference proper.  EB meets on February 12.  Planning for Midwinter Meeting.  Change of locale to Miami, FL:  Mayfair Hotel.  Will put out a call to the listserve for programming ideas—thinking about how we can be proactive as an organization.

6. Liaison Reports—Brief updates

a. APPIC—Jenny Cornish.  Temporary liaison—Arnie Abels will be with us at Midwinter.  Match imbalance is a huge issue.  Changes to AAPI:  (1) assistance with formatting (RTF); (2) quicker uploads; (3) info available for DCTs on where your students applied.  New training/licensure hours software is under development; will interface with AAPI.  Note on AAPI Phase 2:  Not all sites will be listed right away, so don’t submit app’s too soon.  Conference April 26-28 in Tempe AZ; DCTs are invited.
(More detailed report available electronically.)

b. ACCTA—Maureen Lafferty (president).  Also focused on internship imbalance and match. ACCTA welcomes and mentors non-accredited internships and gives a timeline and support for achieving accreditation.  (Program planned for annual meeting.)

Surveying members on how Phase 2 went (in progress).  Other survey items on impact of budget cuts and freezes.

Training resources now available on website.

Annual meeting September 10-14, Lake Geneva WI.  Social Justice training in internships (Suzette Speight, Liz Vera keynote).

c. APA CoA—Nancy Elman and Kathleen Bieschke.  Kathy is starting her term; Nancy’s term is ending and we need to nominate candidates for this (CP-designated) seat.  There is also one open seat which could be filled by a CP (focus is on expertise on internships).

CoA Update from recent July meeting is in preparation.  CoA is making changes in response to changing Department of Education mandates.  One new operating procedures involves quicker timeline for programs on probation.

Another issue under discussion is the importance of funding interns.

IR C-16 (psych foundations) has been strengthened and clarified:  Definitions of “broad,” “general,” “graduate level.”  You will want to read this quite carefully.  CCPTP can have an important roll in putting this into practice.
d. APA Education Directorate—Cathi Grus.  Endorsed statement:  Accreditation is important for quality assurance; time to have conversations about moving toward universal accreditation.  Synopsis of rationale in Cynthia Belar’s APA Monitor piece in July/August.

Public comment on statement on masters education/training is resulting in substantial revisions.  Revised version available for public comment this Fall.

Education and Training for Health Service Psychologists working group—follow-up meeting in May.  Continuing to define issues; identify stakeholder groups.  Next meeting will be in late September; report/proposals to BEA at November meeting.  

Benchmark competencies training materials not officially launched, but now available on APA website.  Will announce official launch on CCPTP listserve shortly.  One new development is grouping of 15 core competencies into six cluster areas.  (Nice handout on website.)  Behavioral anchors now disentangled from competency definitions to encourage programs to define program-relevant anchors.  Word document:  competency rating rubric that can be adapted to program needs.

Database (record-keeping software for competency documentation?) is still under development.
e. SCP—Cindy Juntunen.  SCP is providing financial support for masters competency committee.  SCP supports Doug Haldeman’s candidacy for APA presidency.  Look for a “Doug” button.  Encourage your faculty to vote (turnout hovers around 20%).

Barry Chung assumes the gavel today as president of SCP.  He is establishing a Leadership Academy to position CPs toward involvement in APA leadership positions.  Cindy passed out flyers announcing training opportunities.

f. TCP—Nadya Fouad.  Submissions are up (please submit your manuscripts!).  Always looking for ad hoc reviewers—send an email with your CV.  Recent issue on What happened to the counseling in CP?  Current issue on microskills.  Upcoming major contributions on natural disasters; work and relationships; early career professionals; ethnic minority psychology organizations in SCP.

Would like to see a major contribution on implications of competencies for CP.  How do we define/tailor specific competencies for CP?  

New editor selection process—call for nominations is coming out soon.

g. JCP—Brent Mallinckrodt and Terry Tracey.  Submissions to JCP up 12%; the journal impact factor is up as well.   Terry Tracey thanked outgoing Editor Brent Mallinckrodt and outgoing Associate Editors.  

JCP is unique in not having a content base.  We represent the field (moving target).  Core areas:  therapy/career/multicultural.  The only strong rule-out is articles that clearly fit in domain of a different APA journal.  The Editor is interested in promoting international collaboration.

Ad hoc reviewers are welcome.  (Send a CV.)  There is an opportunity to co-review with students.  Just ask the editor for permission at the time of accepting the review request.  This is a great opportunity to educate students about the review process and train them as reviewers.
APA is now publishing manuscripts on-line as soon as they are typeset.  There is even an iPhone app for APA articles.

h. SAS—Melanie Lantz and Katy Shaffer.  Just finished 1st year; working on by-laws.  Planning diversity conference November 4-5.  (Roger Worthington will keynote.)  

SAS is focused on strengthening CP and educating potential students.  Their goal is to foster a passion for field, and channel it toward leadership.

7. Transitions of the Board—Margo Jackson.
Outgoing Board members:

Jon Schwartz (outgoing Treasurer)

Angela Ferguson (outgoing Awards Chair)

Mike Scheel (outgoing Past Chair)

Passing of gavel to Kathie Chwalisz

8. Thanks and adjourn.

